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L afreniere et al.1 found that physicians with higher report-
ed rates of depersonalization were perceived as more

empathic and enabling by their patients. Also, higher physi-
cian emotional exhaustion scores did not significantly corre-
late with patient perceptions of empathy or enablement.
Internal medicine resident physician burnout is common,2

and has been the focus of many interventions over the past
several years. The revamping of resident duty hour restrictions
in 2011, among other goals, was implemented with the inten-
tion of limiting physician burnout and therefore improving
quality of care provided to patients.3 Subsequent studies have
shown that burnout did not significantly change after the 2011
duty hour restrictions were implemented,3 which makes this
study by Lafreniere et al.1 all the more meaningful. As we
continue to tweak duty hours and empower residency
leadership to actively focus on reducing resident physician
burnout rates,4 the intended outcomes may be years in the
making, and it is important to consider whether resident
perceptions of burnout are affecting their delivery of pa-
tient care. This study suggests that patients do not consid-
er their burnt-out resident physicians to be providing them
with inadequate care.
While minimizing burnout is important for residents’ well-

being,5 it is reassuring that patients’ rating of empathy does
not appear to be suffering, regardless of the degree of emo-
tional exhaustion reported by resident physicians.1

Given the nature of the study, it is difficult to ascertain
whether resident depersonalization is what is being perceived

as empathic or enabling by the patient, or whether the strongly
empathic residents are those that rate their own emotional
exhaustion more critically. It would be useful to establish
whether a causal relationship exists between residents
reporting higher levels of depersonalization and being per-
ceived as more enabling because they are, in fact, not as
emotionally involved in the shared decision-making process,
resulting in patient perceptions of increased enablement. Fu-
ture research could help to establish causality, although this
would be difficult given the inherent lability in perceptions of
emotional delivery.
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